 Apalachee Audubon Society Board Minutes
Wednesday, March 8, 2017   6pm – 7:30pm
Waterworks
Submitted by Secretary Donna Legare
NEXT BOARD MEETING: Wednesday, April 12, 2017    6pm  Waterworks
The following board members attended:

Budd Titlow
Donna Legare

Rob Williams
Karen Willes
Peter Kleinhenz

Kathleen Carr

Sean McGlynn

Harvey Goldman

Lilly Anderson-Messec

Committee Member Elizabeth Platt to present on Southside Expo
Minutes from February 8, 2017 Board Meeting were approved and Kathleen will post on website.

Financial Report -

Date     #  Payee               Description                    Amount  Balance
------------------------------------------------------------------------------
----Transactions:                  2016 - 2017 fiscal year -------------
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
 8/27/16 816  POSTMASTER         Bulk mail accnt #30         $215      $19629.49
 8/31/16 817  Donna Legare       BBEF 2 yr reimb              $80      $19549.49
 9/12/16 818  Aud Adventures                                $1332.55   $18216.94
 9/15/16 819  Carol              St Marks butterfly fest      $50      $18166.94
 9/15/16 820  Todd Kinkade       Speaker fee                 $200      $17966.94
 9/24/16 821  U-Save Printing    Sep mailing                 $165      $17801.94
 9/24/16 822  Modern Mailers     Sep mailing                 $196.75   $17605.19
10/ 5/16      Nat Nurseries      newsletter ads              $125      $17730.19
10/ 5/16      C S Mayer          donation                    $100      $17830.19
10/ 5/16      Grete Case         donation                     $50      $17880.19
10/13/16 823  Aud Adventures     1 kit                        $45.95   $17834.24
10/21/16 824  Katie Pearson      Tech help with meeting       $40      $17794.24
10/21/16 825  karen Willes       Brochures                    $73.47   $17720.77
10/21/16 826 Donna Legare                                    $100      $17620.77
11/  /16                         Donation                     $85      $17705.77
11/17/16 827 Katie Pearson       Tech Support                 $40      $17665.77
11/17/16 828                     Expenses+Honorarium         $400      $17265.77
 8/26/16     NAS                                             $160      $17425.77
 8/27/16                         correction                  $200      $17225.77
11/29/16 829 Pat Press           Reimburse                    $25      $17200.77
12/29/16 830 Fl Dept of Revenue 2016 sales tax                $15      $17185.77
 1/19/17 831 Katlin Pierson      Tech Meeting Support         $40      $17145.77
 1/19/17 832 Carol                                            $25      $17120.77
 1/19/17 833 Pat Press           Banner                      $140.10   $16980.67
 1/19/17 834 Friends of Wakula Springs  W. Wildlife Festival $250      $16730.67
 1/23/17 835 Big Bend Sierra Club, social                     $49      $16681.67
 2/13/17                         3 book sales                 $64.25   $16745.92
 2/13/17 836 RVNuccio & Assoc    Liability Ins               $315      $16430.92
 2/13/17 837 Peter Kleinhenz     Travel reimb                 $10      $16420.92
 2/16/17 838 Katie Pearson       Tech Support                 $40      $16380.92
 2/16/17 839 Elizabeth Platt     Reimb gas                    $10      $16370.92
 2/27/17                         Backyard Bird Tour         $1205      $17575.92
 3/ 8/17 840 Wakulla Sp St Park  Wildlife festival Sponcer   $500      $17075.92
 3/ 8/17 841 Peter K             Web Site design contract     $42      $17033.92
 3/10/17                         6 book sales                 $96      $17129.92
 3/10/17                         Donation                    $100      $17229.92
 3/13/17 842 NAS                 Membership for Junes         $20      $17209.92
 3/13/17 843 NAS                 Membership for Junes         $20      $17189.92
 3/13/17 844 NAS                 Membership for Junes         $20      $17169.92
 3/16/17 845 Katie Pearson       Tech Support                 $40      $17129.92
 3/17/17 846 Constant Contact    yr Email/Web site support   $168      $16961.92

Updates
Florida Archeological Preservation Association (Lonnie Mann) – Budd sent letter of support per Lonnie’s request.
SWIM Workshops/Public Hearings (Rob)
Rob reports that he spoke at the Ochlochonee Bay Watershed meeting. He will set up an appointment with Paul Thorp as a follow-up to both meetings.

Powerline Management Updates (Rob)

Rob reports some good news in that Duke Power is willing to consider a change in powerline easement management. Mowing is costly ($2000/mile more expensive than using herbicides); however, herbicide use is bad for environment. Jim Cox is working with them and the Apalachicola National Forest to set up research plots to compare the effects of mowing vs herbiciding vs control burning on birds in winter. AAS will be involved in the citizen science part of collecting data. Rob and Jim will visit the site on March 30. Scott Davis may also be involved in plant evaluation.
Wildlife Friendly Yard Tour (Tammy Brown) – February 18

Tammy reports that it was very successful despite rain with 121 attendees. Donna expressed that many of the people that purchased tickets at Native Nurseries commented that they liked that the yards were conveniently grouped in 2 areas so they didn’t have to do so much driving.
Leon County Office Sustainability Event
Budd led an afternoon bird walk at Lake Henrietta with 10 participants who were very enthusiastic and appreciative.
Florida Audubon Fund Raising Event Honoring Artist/Sculptor Sandy Proctor

March 2
Very successful – approximately 150 attendees, raising $60,000. Julie Wraithmell says this will be matched with grant money.
Birding Program in Quincy – Budd will do this on March 9, 2017

Grand Opening of “The Grove” Natural Area

March 11, 2017

Pat and Carol will set up booth and work the morning shift with Kathleen working the afternoon shift. Budd and Kathleen and Helen will lead bird walks.
Backyard Birding Program

Kathleen will present a program at Esposito Garden Center on March 22.

Three Rivers State Park Advisory Group

Rob and Budd will help review the management plan for Three Rivers State Park in Sneads on Thursday, March 23 at 9am by invitation from Ashley Killough, FL DEP. Contact Budd if you would like to join them.

Southside Community Resource Expo (Elizabeth)
Saturday, March 25   10 – 4pm

Native Nurseries is installing the pollinator garden and planting a few other native plants along perimeter of the site on Friday, March 10.  Elizabeth provided the following report.
Expo Update

Events held:
  

Febr. 4: SMWLR  for WHO festival; Ms. Alexis, Ms. Hewitt, P Kleinhenz, E Platt, 5 Hewitt children  

Febr. 8: South City Neighborhood Assn meeting, present info, recruit Ms. Netterville

Febr. 16: AAS meeting; Ms. Hewitt, P Kleinhenz, same children

Febr. 25: Lk Elberta birding; Ms. Alexis, E Platt, J Goldman, J Bordelon, 8 new youth to; 3 AAS members with scopes (Willes, Williams, Goldman)

Mar. 5: Neighborhood meeting at Oliver Hill Community Center in South City; Ms Hewitt, Ms. Alexis, Pastor Johnson, Chritina Mbuya (presenter), E Platt, 3 Hewitt children 

Events planned:

Mar 9: Ms Netterville, Ms. Alexis, Eplatt to knock on doors, invite participation at I-Grow garden Friday, another birding event on 3/18

Mar. 9: South City Neighborhood Assn meeting; reminder, recruit more people

Mar.10: I-Grow Community Garden; Work begins on pollinator garden with Donna Legare of Native Nurseries, assisted by I-Grow team, kids?

Mar. 14:  work day in pollinator garden with kids(?); prep for Expo (poster drawing, etc)

Mar. 18: TBA, birding trip

TBA: continue prep for Expo

Mar 25: I-Grow Garden; kids, parents, AAS people to help 
Lilly, Peter, Budd, Rob, Elizabeth, Kathleen and Judy will be at the event on March 25..

AAS Canoe-Kayak Trip to Womack Creek with Marylyn and Ed Feaver. – Sun., March 26

Kathleen will send out an email to let everyone know the details about the canoe trip. It was announced at last program meeting. Information that will go out:

Let’s Celebrate Nature by Taking a Canoe/Kayak Trip

Audubon Members Marylyn and Ed Feaver are organizing a canoeing/kayaking field trip for Audubon members and their guests. Here’s the information. Please contact Marylyn if you want to participate. You must bring your own canoe or kayak – no rentals available.

What:     Womack Creek, a tributary of the Ochlockonee River, on the eastern edge of Tate's Hell State Forest.  This will be a 3.75 mile paddle downriver from Nick's Road campsite to the Womack Creek Campground landing.
When:    Sunday, March 26, 2017.  Meet-up at 9:30 am at Womack Creek campground.
Who:      Audubon members and guests, canoes or kayaks
What to bring:  PFD, whistle, water, lunch/snack, sunscreen, repellent (may not be necessary), hat, binoculars, camera.
Womack Creek is a blackwater perennial creek which is notable in that it has only native species (invasives have been removed.)   It is an easy creek to paddle, with some branches (submerged and not) which one will have to maneuver on the first mile.  The paddler will be more affected by tidal flow than river current. The creek is winding and starts out narrow and widens as it meets the Ochlockonee.  The last 1/8 mile of paddling will be on the Ocklockonee. There are many short branches which can be explored along the creek.  
For a sample of what you might see on the river see:  www.womackcreek.wordpress.com    Scroll down to the bottom of the page and hit "April" or "May" and the plants which will be blooming in late March this year will show up.   There is variability every year, with some flowering plants being more dominant in some years and in sparse bloom the others.  The swamp roses are still not in bud so you may not see them.  Similarly for cross vines and American wisteria.  If you wish to see the most recent activity report on that creek, hit the "logbook" item on the top of the page.  There is less bird activity on this creek, although there is a resident pair of hawks.  There are otters on this river, but the chances of a group seeing them is almost nil.   You may see one or two small alligators.  You may see bear scat at Nick's. There is a gopher tortoise burrow at the campground and one in the woods near Nick's Road primitive campsite, which may have been abandoned.  
Shuttle:  We will meet at Womack Creek Campground and shuttle the boats to Nick's Road primitive campsite for launching.  The road to Nick's road is sandy and big gravel, driving slowly over the gravelly spots is highly recommended. The drivers will return back to Womack Creek Campground to park the cars and the drivers will return to the put-in on as few a number of cars as can accommodate them.  (At the end of the paddle, the drivers of the cars parked at Nick's road campsite must be returned to their cars).   There is a $2 per person day use fee for the Womack Creek parking area, day use and picnic area (put in envelopes provided at Iron Ranger at bulletin board). 
Duration of trip:  depends on group.  If one just paddles through it could be done in less than 2 hours, however, if individuals wish to stop to examine, photograph and watch, then it will take much longer.    Paddlers who wish a longer paddle, can put-in at Womack Creek campground landing and paddle upstream to Nick's Road primitive campsite, have lunch there, and return down river for a 7.5-8 miles paddle. 
Restrooms:  Once on the river, particularly when the tide is up, there is no accessible rest stop.  There are flush bathrooms at Womack Creek campground, but no toilet facilities except the woods at Nick's Road primitive campsite.  
Womack Creek Campground:  There is a covered picnic area with tables at the campground for day use and individual tenting and RV/trailer sites. There is no charge for launching, however, if you use the pavilion there is a $2 day use fee. Campsites are $10. Select your site and put your money in the iron ranger.  After April 15 reservations can be made at Reserve America and the rates will change.  There is a camp host:  Mark Suggs.  
For more information/questions, e-mail marylyn_feaver@comcast.net, or ed_feaver@comcast.net. Please reference the Audubon trip.
 Meet-up:  Womack Creek Campground, Tate's Hell State Forest, Franklin County, 9:30 AM.

Directions: Option 1:   Take SR 20 west to Hosford. At Hosford, turn left into SR 65 to Telogia (about 3 miles).  Turn left at corner with store and follow signs to Carrabelle.   Drive on CR 67 until the Franklin county line, passing an aggregate/sand "quarry" on left.   After Franklin County sign, turn left on Rock Landing Road (there is a boat landing sign on CR 67 pointing to this road which is a forestry road).   Continue driving on Rock Landing Road till intersection of Jeff Sanders Road crossing. Turn left on Jeff Sanders Road (Womack Creek Campground sign at intersection) and follow the road to the Campground. Park in parking lot on right soon after entering park.    

Option 2:  From US 98 toward Carrabelle, take CR 67 north (right) until Jeff Sanders Road.  Turn right on Jeff Sanders Road and continue to the Womack Creek Campground. 

(Of the 2 options, there is hardly any traffic once you leave SR 20 at Hosford.  It's much faster and much more scenic.)
Bird-A-Thon – Harvey encourages all bird members to get involved in this once a year primary fund-raiser for Apalachee Audubon. Form your own group or join another and get pledges anytime in April.

Wakulla Springs Wildlife Festival (Carol & Pat) – April 15, 2017  AAS Booth
We may lead a photography boat trip. We already approved $500 sponsorship level.
Earth Day Activities with Sierra Club and Other Conservation Groups – April 22 – new name – Healthy Communities Festival  - Donna believes that we will get burned out by having booths and events so often plus she doesn’t like the name change. (Pat and Carol agree with Donna via email.) – can discuss next time
FWC Bio Blitze on Aucilla Management District on May 6

Peter reported on this. They have found experts on herps, pollinators and birds, but still need citizen scientists, but group size will be limited. Sign up soon if you are interested.
Upcoming Programs

February 16, 2017: Donna and Lilly on “Your Yard Matters: How to Landscape and Maintain Your Yard in an Environmentally Friendly Manner” 
Despite good coverage in newspaper, only 37 people attended.

March 16, 2017:  Jim Dunbar  14,000 Years of Climate Change in North Florida
Donna has submitted announcement to Tal Dem calendar, which ran on Friday March 10. Sean submitted an article, which also ran in garden section on March 10. Lilly included announcement in Native Nurseries email announcement. Everyone should spread the word on social media, especially to archeology groups, etc.
April 20, 2017: Sean on the history of involvement with Wakulla Springs by National Audubon, the Wakulla Springs Working Group and Wakulla Springs Alliance. The talk will feature original Ball era video clips of Carl Buchheister at Wakulla Springs. Donna has submitted an announcement to Tal Dem calendar
May Banquet: Chuck Hess on Red-cockaded Woodpeckers. This has definitely been scheduled by Suzanna for Thursday, May 18 at 6:30pm. Suzanna will send invitations to membership. We will present Tim Smith with an Honorarium for having organized and cooked for this banquet for 10 years (this is his last year).
Tuesday Science Salons at Waterworks. Lilly plans to do one later in the spring and will work with Don on a date.
Committee Reports
Membership (Kathleen) – 880 members. Rob wants to know how many are in Franklin and Liberty Counties. Kathleen will report back

Newsletter (Karen) – Karen’s last newsletter is up on the web site and was emailed to the membership list. Great job as usual! Peter is taking over with a new format using Constant Contact. We voted to approve his reimbursement of $42 for a 30-day trial period and for him to sign us up at the Basic level. We also discussed why some members are not receiving the email blasts. The email blast only goes to 330 people who have signed up on our email list. Peter and Kathleen will get the full membership list to Constant Contact and have them extract all available emails and merge with our current gmail list.
Website – Since Kathleen is becoming President next year, we have found someone to take over the web site. Elizabeth Georges who has been creating the pre-program slide shows for our program meetings has volunteered to serve on the board (if invited) and to create a new web site that will connect with Peter’s emails. Elizabeth does the Native Nurseries website and will use the same format. We will need to approve the expenses at a future meeting.
Bird Trips (Helen) These trips were announced in Tallahassee Democrat in a psa on March 10, garden section
Saturday, March 18-Bald Point State Park
Meet at 7:30 a.m. at the Publix parking lot at the corner of Capital Circle SW and Crawfordville Highway. We will also visit Mashes Sand and Bottoms Road if time permits. We will be carpooling so please indicate if you are a willing driver.

Friday, March 31- Munson Hills, Tram Holding Ponds
Meet at 8 a.m. at the main parking lot of St. Mark's Rails to Trails on Woodville Highway. There will be some walking involved to see the selection of woodpeckers available, then on to the Tram ponds.

Friday, April 7- Monticello Water Park, Letchworth Mounds Park
Meet at 8 a.m. at the Publix parking lot at the corner of US90 East and I-10. We will be carpooling so please indicate if you are a willing driver.

Saturday, April 15- St. George Island State Park
Meet at 7:30 a.m. at the Publix parking lot at the corner of Capital Circle SW and Crawfordville Highway. We will be carpooling so please indicate if you are a willing driver. We will be eating lunch out in that area.

Please email Helen Jelks King at thekingsom@gmail.com if you plan to attend.

Award Nominations – Nick has 3 thus far plus Tim Smith. Please submit.

Other Items

Smith Island

Rob reports that there is no immediate need to act. Florida Audubon may get involved in purchase.
Passing of Don Gavin – a Wakulla Springs Legend  - we feel fortunate that we got to hear Don Gavin speak last year at one of our program meetings. Nick recorded it.

Conservation Land & Easement Funding – we are encouraged to create a proclamation to present to our County Commission – Rob will look into this.

Tuesday Science Salon at Waterworks – Lilly is planning to do one on Hometown Habitat, Bringing Nature Home or a similar type program.
.Next board meeting – Wednesday, April 12 at 6pm. Waterworks.

Meeting adjourned 7:30pm.

